SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 13th September 2004, in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

PRESENT






Cllr D Gale (Deputy Mayor - In the Chair)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine






   "   R Downing






   "   R Frood






   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman






   "   G White

together with Inspector J Maries - Biggleswade Police

1.  APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Mrs Gautier-Groom, Osborne, McMurdo, Goss, Wheatley and Gurney.

The Deputy Mayor read a letter received from the Mayor thanking everyone for their concern and interest in his ill health and reporting on progress.

2.  VERBAL REPORT FROM INSPECTOR J MARIES  (52/04)

The Deputy Mayor welcomed Inspector Maries. Mr Maries apologised again for his failure to attend the two previous meetings. There were reasons on each occasion but he was sorry for any inconvenience caused. 

The recent incident involving the town centre planters had been observed by Sandy Security and an immediate response by the police had seen three young people arrested and detained. They had now been to court and had received Conditional Discharges but had also been referred to the Youth Offenders Panel.

Three other people had been arrested in connection with a series of robberies in the town and they had been remanded in custody. One individual in particular was thought to be responsible for at least 6 offences.  Anti-Social Behaviour Orders were being sought for a number of local individuals and if granted these would greatly reduce their freedom of movement.

As an indication of the current level of crime in the Town, Inspector Maries quoted the target of  "acceptable" number of offences set for Sandy for April 2004.  For burglaries, robbery and vehicle crime these had been set by the Home Office as a target 3%, the actuals were 2% which indicated that some of the preventative and deterrent arrangements in place were effective.

A bid was to be submitted in connection with the recruitment of Community Safety Officers for this area.  If successful it was thought that two would be based in Sandy, two in Biggleswade and one in Potton.

As members were probably aware a new Manager had been appointed by Sandy Security and regular meetings between the police and him were already taking place.

2.  VERBAL REPORT FROM INSPECTOR J MARIES  (52/04) (CONTD)

A new book "Be Safe - Be Secure" had recently been published by the Home Office and copies were available free of charge from all local police facilities.

A question was asked about the Special Constables and their service in Sandy.  Inspector Maries detailed the difficulties in using "Specials" but highlighted some of the events that they had helped with during the past year.

Mr Maries answered other questions from members and then retired from the meeting.

3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS 
(53/04)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

There were none.

(b)  Personal Interests 

Cllr Blaine 
Agenda Item 10(2)

Member is a Town Council appointed 






Representative on the Village Hall 






Committee

Cllr Gale
Agenda Item 10(2)

Member is a Life Member of the Village






Hall

Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business, which may be transacted under Agenda, item11:-

Cllrs P Blaine
R Downing


        D Gale
M Petttitt

        M Scott

4. ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS  (54/04)

There were none.

5.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (55/04)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (56/04)

21.8.04
Together with the Deputy Mayor, held an Open Surgery at Sandy Town Council

Offices (no electors attended).

21.8.04
Mayoress, together with the Deputy Mayor and Deputy Mayoress, attended the

opening of the refurbished Clubhouse facilities of Sandy Football Club (Mayor present in capacity of Chairman of the Club).

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (56/04) (CONTD)

DEPUTY MAYOR

12.8.04
Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress, attended a fundraising awareness

evening at St John's Hospice, Moggerhanger.

27.8.04
Together with the Deputy Mayoress, attended the Mayor of St Neots Carnival 

Day lunch and attended the carnival parade and procession.

3.9.04

Attended with the Deputy Mayoress, the Mayor of Houghton Regis Civic

Reception and Barn Dance.

10.9.04
Attended the Access for the Disabled meeting in the Town Centre.

7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (57/04)

(a)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 2nd August 2004
RESOLVED: (a)  That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING - SEE ITEM 8
(b)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 16th August 2004

RESOLVED:  That the minutes, including Exempt Item Minute No. F26/04, as previously circulated be approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS: 

Purchase of Ramps for loading L.D.V. Vehicle

RESOLVED: That members accept the current estimate from B L Searle in the sum of £452.00 and the additional cost of £256.00 be taken from contingency funds.

H.B.S. Account for Human Resources Consultancy Services October 2003 - February 2004

RESOLVED: That the additional expenditure of £1155.00 be approved and the amount funded from interest received on the Capital Account.

8.  MATTERS ARISING (58/04)

(a)  Action Point Service - Re-organisation (1.3.04) (100/03)

A meeting has been organised with Josie Blair and Sue Beaman, Head of Business Support, H.B.S. to discuss the Community Engagement Service which will replace the Action Point Service with the Clerk and Deputy Clerk.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.


8.  MATTERS ARISING (58/04) (CONTD)

(b)  Possible Imposition of a Subscription to Home Watch Schemes (02.08.04) (48/04)

Letter sent to Home Watch Community Safety Manager re: Council's concerns at the possible imposition of a "subscription".  Reply received 24.08.04.

"For 3 years Home Watch Schemes have been totally funded by grants and bids from a variety of funders and sponsorship deals. 

With more and more charities and organisations bidding for less and less money they are being told by funders that they must become more self-sufficient.

We have addressed this issue with the Chief Constable and the funding issue is the responsibility of individual Chief Superintendents. All avenues have, and are, being explored. 

However, at a recent Home Watch Quarterly Meeting the proposal for a charge was rejected.

Home Watch Trustees are looking at alternative ways to ensure that the organisation can be sustained financially."

RESOLVED: That the reply received be noted and that this Item may now be deleted.

9.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (59/04)

Cllr Downing reported on:

(a)  Good Afternoon Club which was still very popular.

(b)  Mid Bedfordshire Council for Voluntary Service who were about to recruit a part-time Training Development Officer.

(c)  The Talk of the Town Transport Appeal Committee. 

(d) The Civilian Committee of the Air Training Corps. They would have a stand at the forthcoming Steam Fair at Shuttleworth.

(e) Community Warnalarm - there were several units available for immediate installation.

Cllr Blaine reported on a recent meeting of the Multi-Agency Group.  It had been particularly pleasing to see that Social Services had been present for the first time.  The newly appointed Manager of Sandy Security had also been in attendance.  Cllr Blaine had given a report to the meeting on Town Council ongoing business.

The reports from representatives were all noted.

10.  CLERK’S REPORT (60/04)

(1)  (a)  Accounts 01.04.04 to 31.07.04 and 01.04.04 to 31.08.04

RESOLVED: That the list of Receipts and Payments for July and August 2004, copies of which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

As he was a life Member of the Village Hall the Deputy Mayor relinquished the Chair of the Meeting for the following item.  Cllr Frood was invited to take the Chair.

10.  CLERK’S REPORT (60/04) (CONTD)

(2)  Application for a Grant - Sandy Village Hall 

Sandy Village Hall Committee is anxious to undertake improvements etc. to the Village Hall. If completed in their entirety the total cost would be £46,347.00.

The Committee has made Application to M.B.D.C. for a grant, but as have others recently, they have been asked to confirm that an Application has also been made to the local Town or Parish Council for support.

The Grants and Administration Officer has said in her letter to the Village Hall Committee that "That the Grants Advisory Committee has increasingly shown a reluctance to avert funding to VIPP's and CPP's projects where funding from the local Town or Parish Council has not been forthcoming.  Although I appreciate that Sandy Town Council has been generous in the past to your facility I would encourage you to apply again in connection with this Project."

The Committee is therefore asking the Town Council to consider making a Grant of £3,000.00 towards the £46,347.00 required to complete this project.

Copies of Estimates for the works have been provided to the Town Council as have the Annual Accounts of the Committee.

No funding is currently available for such Grants and therefore if Council is minded to make a Grant this will have to be via a Section 137 Payment and be found from interest received on the Capital Account. 

The Clerk gave further details of the works that were proposed and their estimated costs.  The Clerk answered further questions from members using the information that had been provided with the Application.

After a full debate it was:-

RESOLVED: (a) That in accordance with its powers under Sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, Sandy Town Council should incur the expenditure of £2,000.00 in making a Grant to Sandy Village Hall in connection with the repair and maintenance of the Hall, which expenditure is, in the opinion of the Council, in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure.

(b) That the Grant be found from the Interest received on the Capital Account.
3.  2004 Local Government Pay Settlement

Details of the national pay settlement for Local Government Staff have now been agreed and announced.

These are effective from 1st April 2004.  The settlement is a three-year one as detailed below:

(a) An increase of 2.75% from 1st April 2004

(b) An increase of 2.95% from 1st April 2005

(c) An increase of 2.95%, or the cost of living increase, whichever is the greater from 1st 

April 2006.

10.  CLERK’S REPORT (60/04) (CONTD)

All Sandy Town Council staff are employed on National Conditions of Service and are therefore entitled to receive this settlement plus back pay due.

However the settlement now has to be formally notified to Council and accepted by them. The Auditors often request a copy of this minute.

RESOLVED:  That the terms of the 2004 Pay Settlement for Local Government Staff be approved and implemented for the Staff of Sandy Town Council.

4.  Mid Beds District Council Annual Fora for Town and Parish Councils 25.11.04

This annual gathering has now been arranged for Thursday 25th November 2004 at M.B.D.C. at Ampthill, commencing at 7.00 p.m. Council is invited to nominate two members to attend.

RESOLVED:  That the Mayor and Deputy Mayor be requested to represent Sandy Town Council at this meeting.

5.  Membership of the Town & Parish Councils Association County Committee

Council is invited to nominate a representative to the Executive Committee of the Town & Parish Councils Association.  Nominations must be received by Friday 24th September 2004.  Cllr Blaine is, at present, a member of the committee.

The Clerk reported that consideration of this matter was not necessary as it had been dealt with at the August meeting of the Council.

11.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT (61/04)

The notes of the meeting with users held on Wednesday 1st September and which had been previously circulated were received and noted.

Cllr Blaine said that there was to be a further meeting with the two consultants the next day.

12. FAMILY CARE CENTRE, MANOR FARM - POSSIBLE MEMBERS VISIT (62/04)

RESOLVED: That a visit for interested members be arranged for Tuesday 5th October 2004 at 7.00pm.

13.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (63/04)

There were none.

14.  PRESS RELEASE (64/04)

RESOLVED: That no press release is considered necessary.

15. OUTSTANDING INSURANCE CLAIMS (65/04)

RESOLVED: THAT IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS THAT MAY BE TRANSACTED UNDER THIS ITEM, SECTION 12 OF THE EXEMPT INFORMATION, LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, "IT MAY CONCERN ANY INSTRUCTIONS TO COUNSEL AND ANY OPINION OF COUNSEL (WHETHER OR NOT IN CONNECTION WITH ANY PROCEEDINGS) AND ANY ADVICE RECEIVED, INFORMATION OBTAINED OR ACTION TO BE TAKEN IN CONNECTION WITH:

(a) ANY LEGAL PROCEEDINGS BY OR AGAINST THE AUTHORITY
(b) THE DETERMINATIONOF ANY MATTER AFFECTING THE AUTHORITY.

(WHETHER IN EITHER CASE PROCEEDINGS HAVE BEEN COMMENCED OR ARE IN CONTEMPLATION), THE PRESS AND PUBLIC ARE REQUESTED TO RETIRE.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

DATE/REF
APPLICANT
DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
MID BEDS NOTIFIED
MID BEDS DECISION

2.9.04

108/04


04/01563/FULL

Mrs B J Brookes

40 Laburnum Road

SANDY

SG19 1HY
Full application for a single storey extension and conservatory to rear and single storey front extension and alterations to garage at 40 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 32,38 & 40 Laburnum Road, Sandy notified
RESOLVED:   No objections
Town Council

13.9.04

14.9.04


2.9.04

109/04


04/00653/FULL

Leanne Codona

Plot 7 Woodside Caravan Park

Hatch End

Sandy

SG19 1PT
Full application for use of land for the permanent siting of 5 caravans all year round, plus an additional 3 caravans from 1 October to 31 March.
RESOLVED:  

"Sandy Town Council would not wish to offer comment upon this application."
Town Council

13.9.04

14.9.04


3.9.04

110/04


04/01604/FULL

Mr & Mrs Papworth

The Cross P H

6 High Road

Beeston

SG19 1PA
Full application for change of use from public house to residential at The Cross P H, 6 High Road, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbours 4 & 6a High Road and 12 The Knolls, Beeston notified
RESOLVED:  OBJECT

If granted this would mean the loss of the last of the community/social facilities in the settlement of Beeston.
Town Council

13.9.04

14.9.04


3.9.04

111/04


04/01613/FULL

Mr Mrs D Northey

6 Brambling Close

Sandy

SG19 2UJ
Full application for two storey rear extension with internal alterations at 6 Brambling Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 4 Brambling Close and 11 & 15 Linnet Close notified
RESOLVED:   No objections
Town Council

13.9.04

14.9.04


8

